
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  14th January 2016
Present:
Councillors James Burton, Steve Bellamy, Maggie Don, David Howes, Clark Mitchell and Mike Tebbutt
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton

(Counties) (Chair)

Sue Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Roland Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Peter Harvey

(Dahlia Road)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)
Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Gloria Moore

(Grange)
Hayley Fountain

(Broughton)

Moira Brown

(Highfield Road)


Reg Carvell

(Highfield Cres. – Leaseholder)

Also Present:
John Conway

(Housing)

Leona Mantle

(Housing)
Charlotte Smith

(Housing)
Max Salsbury

(Housing)

Darren Ibell

(Housing)
Simon Haile

(Environmental Care)
Pearl Nathaniel

(Finance)

15.TF.66
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Trevor and Sandra Nash and Jim French.
15.TF.67
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
15.TF.68
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 10th December 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.TF.69
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
15.TF.59 – Tenant Satisfaction Survey
The survey had been posted to approximately 600 tenants across the Borough on 12th January and would be hand-delivered to sheltered housing tenants by scheme managers. It was noted that this piece of work would return to the forum in April. 
15.TF.62 – Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel (TOSP) Repairs Reporting Review

The November forum meeting had received the report of TOSP in relation to the review in the repairs reporting process. Work was ongoing with colleagues in Environmental Care on action points arising from that meeting. Further information would be brought to a future meeting of the forum providing a viable way forward to address identified issues.

15.TF.70
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES

The following issues were raised by representatives:-

· Gutter clearance rotas

· The car-park at Fishton Close

· Fly-tipping at a property to the rear of Roughton Close 

· Communal loft hatch banging as a result of high winds

· Untaxed vehicles being parked around Barnes Close

It was noted that the relevant officers would investigate these issues for tenants.
15.TF.71 
HEALTH AND HOUSING PROJECT
Charlotte Smith, KBC’s Housing Policy and Performance Manager attended the meeting to provide the forum with details of the project currently underway to integrate health and housing locally. 

The forum heard that that poor housing could be seriously detrimental to health and the features of a good home were outlined to the meeting as below:
· Home can be kept warm and is affordable to heat

· Home is right for occupant’s needs, not overcrowded and adapted if required

· Occupant can safely access and use facilities within the home

· Home is in good repair

· Occupant feels part of the local community

The issues above had been discussed with local health providers, with the forum noting that residing in a suitable home could prevent the need to attend GP’s or hospital. In addition, the right home could allow for swifter recovery from injury or illness. 
Local Health Providers contacted as part of the work included secondary care providers (Kettering General Hospital), Community and Mental Health Care (Northamptonshire Healthcare NHS Trust) and Primary Care GP Foundations. 
The forum noted that when agencies involved in Housing, Health and Social Care worked together they could provide more successful outcomes than working individually. KBC had a number of existing working relationships with partnership agencies and it was keen to create joint working practices with health providers facing similar challenges as well as significant budget restrictions. The meeting heard that utilising available resources more effectively would benefit Kettering residents and allow for the potential access of additional streams of external funding.
A recent housing briefing had examined methods of improving existing services that could impact the health of residents in positive fashion. The HomeMove scheme provided a real benefit to those who could not cope in larger properties, while LifePlan could help improve the emotional wellbeing of tenants. 
It was heard that Kettering General Hospital (KGH) had seen an increase in the number of patients aged 75 or over, who required the longest stays and had complex health and social needs. Consequently, there were a high number of patients experiencing delayed transfers of care due to inappropriate housing or lack of social care opportunities. A meeting had been held with KGH and project ideas were currently being discussed as below
• 
Making every contact count training – Healthy lifestyle chats

• 
Housing involved in hospital discharge planning – What housing issues cause delays?

• 
New local project - Collaborative Care Team (Age Concern) in managing people at risk of emergency admission to hospital by configuring a package of care – Inform them when we have a tenant we are concerned about (with permission)

• 
Preventing trips and falls

• 
Preventing ambulance call outs
KBC officers would job shadow the KGH Discharge Team to ascertain where they could best be involved. KBC could also be in a position to offer a small amount of sheltered housing accommodation for rehabilitation purposes. Support could be offered to GP’s in manage people at risk of emergency admission by configuring packages of care. 
The meeting was advised that a pilot project was being considered to identify tenants that could be at need. This area of work would maintain people’s independence, ensure KBC housing stock was being used appropriately and avoid expenditure by the NHS. KBC was keen to explore possible improvements to its adaptation service to make it more flexible to tenant needs. 
The forum noted that employment was also a factor in healthy living and it was requested that this be taken into consideration alongside “Every Contact” training for elected members and the inclusion of Housing Associations in any work undertaken.
15.TF.72
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME 

Darren Ibell reported that the Christmas period had seen an annual slow-down in works and approximately half the budget had been spent to date which was a little behind schedule. This had been caused primarily by a delay to the roofing replacement contract and the feasibility work being undertaken in relation to the Hampden Crescent project. It was noted however, that it was vitally important to deliver a scheme that provide long-term housing for Kettering with sustained rental income, hence the delay. 

An update was provided on the sheltered-housing schemes Sparkle project which was well underway at Harry Potter House. This project involved enlivening of tired interiors and décor and was anticipated to last for a period of five years with all sheltered-housing schemes undergoing works. It was anticipated that work would commence at The Lawns within a couple of months following completion of the work at Harry Potter House.

The final phase of the Homes for the Future scheme in Desborough was on site. A photo-shoot had taken place during the previous week and it was hoped to refresh the brand prior to moving the scheme on to Rothwell. 

The forum asked questions regarding:-

· Timescales for front door replacements on Victoria Street
· Car-parking schemes at Northumberland Road

· Additional depot activity information being including the Asset Management report

· Issues of pooling water on walkways at Dahlia Road 
15.TF.73 
FIXED TERM TENANCIES (FTT)

Leona Mantle provided the forum with a presentation in relation to KBC’s Fixed Term Tenancies policy that had been implemented in April 2013. It was noted that a number of two-year tenancies were approaching their review stage which provided an opportune time to provide an update on the scheme.

The forum heard that the introduction of the Localism Act 2011 had provided KBC with the flexibility to allow for FTT, which were either of two or five year duration. All new tenants started with 12-month introductory tenancies which converted into five year FTT upon completion, subject to satisfactory tenancy review. In exceptional circumstances, two year FTT could be offered following the completion of the introductory tenancy period, allowing KBC the option of more regular tenancy review. 

FTT allowed KBC to fulfil its obligations as a social landlord and represented an efficient use of council housing stock; ensuring properties met the needs of the tenant and their household. At the conclusion of a tenancy, a full review would be undertaken to ensure any further tenancy was appropriate. 


The forum heard that KBC had 273 FTT as at 11th January, 18 of which were for a duration of two years. Of 173 introductory tenancies, six had been extended to two year FTT and the remainder to five years. For 2015/16, KBC had commenced 263 new tenancies, of which 154 were introductory tenancies. 

The review process undertaken at the conclusion of all FTT was outlined to the meeting. The forum noted that there were only two possible outcomes to a review, either the tenancy was renewed or it was ended. Given the significant nature of the decisions being made, reviews commenced approximately nine months prior to the FTT end date. 


Initially a desktop review would be undertaken examining criteria such as whether rent had been paid, access allowed for gas safety checks or any instances of anti-social behaviour. At the conclusion of the desktop review a provisional decision would be made, followed by a home visit by the Neighbourhood Manager to inspect the property. This provided a good opportunity to check the condition of the property and to ensure it was suitable accommodation for the household. An affordability assessment would be completed before a second desktop review resulted in a final decision.

The meeting heard that a tenancy renewal process should be completed within three months of the decision to review and would be signed off by the Neighbourhood Services Manager and the Housing Income Manager. 


For a non-renewed tenancy, the process should be completed within a month of the decision to renew and would involve the Neighbourhood Services Manager, Housing Income Manager and the Homelessness Manager. Notice would be served on a tenant and the appeal procedure explained, with the outcome of any appeal being provided within five working days. 


The meeting noted that the vast majority of tenancies were renewed and reviews were not used as a method of removing problematic tenants, any breach of tenancy conditions was dealt with at the point of any breach. Support would be offered to any tenants who would not have their tenancy renewed.
15.TF.74
CONNECT
The forum heard that the Connect editorial panel would shortly reconvene to produce the next edition. The focus for the new issue would be on the topic of Health and Housing and would include a financial health check, information on rent increases, service charges and Council Tax Support changes alongside available services for tenancy support and budgeting.

15.TF.75
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that following the Repairs Reporting Review, work was underway to put together an action plan in conjunction with Environmental Care and Darren Ibell that could be brought to the next meeting of the forum. Further information on the overview work of the panel would also be brought to a future meeting of the forum. 
15.TF.76
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Councillor Don reminded forum members of the Council’s Budget Consultation meeting scheduled for 21st January and advised that copies of the budget proposals were publically available. 

Councillor Burton announced thanked Councillor Bellamy for his services as the Portfolio Holder for Housing and stated that he had accepted the role following Cllr Bellamy’s departure from the Executive. 
It was noted that the Severe Weather Emergency Protocol Period was in force due to the recent cold weather, with the Council having a duty to house street-sleepers during that period. Forum members were asked to contact the Housing Team with details of any know street-sleepers.

15.TF.77
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Moira Brown
15.TF.78
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum was Thursday 11th February 2016. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 7.40pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
DJP
Tenants Forum No. 1
14.01.16

